
eratoma is defined as a true tumor composed of
multiple tissue foreign to those characteristic of

the part from which it is derived.1-3  The term fetus in
fetu is reserved for the malformed masses in which
the differentiation of the teratoma is carried to a high
degree with the presence of axial differentiation of
limbs and organs.4  Fetus in fetu differs from teratoma
by the presence of axial skeleton and organogenesis.
When intratumoral axial skeleton is present, plain
films are sufficient for the diagnosis.5  It occurs
predominantly in the upper retroperitoneum, less
frequently in the pelvis and ileal mesentery, and very
unusual as intra cranial mass.6  The term fetus in fetu
was first used by Meckel at the beginning of the last
century.7    

Case report. A 2 week old boy was referred to
Pediatric Surgery Department with the problem of
abdominal mass. (He was initially admitted to the
nursery for post circumcision bleeding 2 days
previous, carried out by traditional practice).  He was
full term, born by spontaneous vaginal delivery, and
an abdominal mass was discovered by routine
physical examination carried out in the nursery.

On examination, the baby was in good general
condition, with mild pallor and weight was 3.1kg.
Abdomen was moderately distended.  An irregular
mass, 10-x 15 cm was felt occupying the left

T hypochondrium extending to the left iliac fossa.
Investigations revealed (Hb: 9.7 g/l, Ht: 26%, PT:
13.2 sec, PTT: 49.6 sec), plain X-ray of abdomen
showed soft tissue mass, with multiple calcification.
CT scan of the abdomen revealed a well-localized
pelvi-abdominal mass, 7 x 9 x 10 cms, with different
tissue density and the presence of 2 vertebral bodies
and long bones within the mass.

At operation, a mass was found in the left
retroperitoneal space and crossing the mild line,
covered by the meso colon, through which a loop of
intestine could be seen, having the diameter and size
same as that of the patients intestine.  The upper pole
of the mass was closely adherent to the superior
mesenteric vessels with no major vascular
connection. The mass was excised.  On gross
examination, the mass measured 11 x 12 x 15 cm and
was multilobulated.  The cephalic end was covered
by hair.   There were multiple limbs: 2 of them
similar to feet with five toes, the other as an arm.
Multiple cavities were seen: one contained intestine
of a 15 cm length, another cavity contained bone
tissue and tooth, the other solid areas contained bone
cartilage and soft tissue.  Between the foot and other
limb there was a small penile bud of 3 mm, an other
small tag as testes.  Microscopic description:
examination of the multiple section from different
areas of the mass showed mature tissue consisting of
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brain tissue, nerve, intestine (all layers were present)
skin, lung tissue, tissue of penis and testes.  The
patient did well and was discharged on the 10th
postoperative day.

Discussion. Fetus in fetu is a very rare cause of
abdominal mass.8  It arises most likely from inclusion
of monozygotic diaminiotic twin.  Nicholson in 1934
and Willis 1935 to 19489,10 insisted that the absence
of a vertebral column in a teratoma is a proof that
these tumors had not developed in a manner similar
to a fetus, they could not have passed through the
primitive streak stage which endows the developing
organism with its fundamental vertebral pattern.
They believed that if a tumor proves to have this
vertebral pattern then its etiology would differ from
that of teratoma.  Ouimet and Russo,4 Eng et al,11 and
Simpson12 have described their cases as fetus in fetu
instead of teratoma because of the presence of organ-
like structures even in the absence of vertebral axis.

The present case meets all the accepted criteria of
fetus in fetu of the well documented cases ie. the
vertebral bodies, the upper and lower limbs, other
organs such as; penis, testes, and a well developed
intestine.  Lord in 1956 reviewed the world literature
and found 31 cases reported before 1900 and 11
cases after, only 4 of those were intraabdominal.8

Since that time, sporadic cases of fetus in fetu in
different parts of the world have been reported.  An
equal number have been reported since then.13

Finally it is important to differentiate between
teratoma and fetus in fetu.8  The first is potentially
malignant, while the second is benign but may cause
serious complications by pressure caused by
continuos growing if it is left untreated. 
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Figure 1 - Photograph showing the fetus with its intestine. Figure 2 - Photograph showing the limbs of the fetus.


